

From drug prohibition to regulation: a public health imperative



The impacts of the COVID-19 pandemic and efforts to contain it have exacerbated many of the pre-existing public health harms associated with drug prohibition. Health services for people who use drugs—often grossly insufficient to start with—were disrupted.¹ Expanded police powers and empty streets due to stay-at-home orders made drug users even more vulnerable than usual to arrest and police harassment.² During the pandemic there was an increase in illicit supplies of fentanyl-adulterated drugs in the USA, leading to a sharp spike in overdose deaths.³ This situation seems to have stabilised since, at more than 100 000 predicted overdose deaths per year.⁴ Additionally, during the pandemic millions of people detained on non-violent drug charges in countries around the world suddenly faced the prospect of contracting—and potentially dying from—COVID-19, with little or no ability to comply with physical distancing and other public health recommendations.⁵

In response, many countries—although by no means all—sought to mitigate these harms, often implementing steps that public health professionals and drug policy advocates had long sought. For example, to reduce disruptions to drug treatment services for people with opioid use disorder and to HIV prevention services, some countries lifted restrictions on the use of take-home methadone, waived urine test requirements to access treatment, or allowed community-based distribution of equipment used for injecting drug use.⁶ To counter rising overdose deaths, New York City became the first US city to open government-sanctioned overdose prevention sites, where people can use drugs under medical supervision.⁷ This intervention has been effective in reducing accidental drug overdoses and other health harms related to drug use in other countries, including Australia, Canada, and Switzerland.⁸ To control outbreaks of COVID-19 in prisons, national and state authorities in many countries released hundreds of thousands of pretrial and convicted prisoners in an effort to decongest prisons and make COVID-19 prevention measures possible.⁹

But none of these measures addressed the root cause of the vulnerabilities that COVID-19 exposed: the drug prohibition system itself. New York City's overdose prevention centres do not change the unsafe supply of

illicit drugs that causes people to overdose; they only protect against the consequences. New Jersey's prison releases in response to the pandemic resulted in a 42% reduction in the state's prison population,^{10,11} but since drug use, possession, and petty dealing remain criminal offences, the number of non-violent drug offenders in state prisons is likely to rise once the public health emergency abates. Moreover, many of the treatment measures adopted in the pandemic, such as expanded use of take-home methadone, are temporary and potentially subject to repeal.

Public health professionals are advocating for the harm-reduction measures taken during the pandemic to support people who use drugs to be expanded or become permanent. But policy change is also crucial. Creating a drug-free world has been the goal of drug prohibition since the 1960s.^{12,13} Yet drug use persists at fairly stable levels in every country in the world.¹⁴ For far too long, many governments have pursued this prohibitionist approach to drugs in the name of public health, despite evidence that, as the *Lancet* Commission on Public Health and International Drug Policy observed in 2016, the public health “harms of prohibition far outweigh the benefits”.¹⁵ Now that a public health crisis has once again exacerbated the health harms of drug prohibition, the public health community needs to mobilise against attempts to persist with a fundamentally flawed drug policy approach.

Published Online
June 21, 2022
[https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736\(22\)01060-1](https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(22)01060-1)



Kent Nishimura/Contributor/Getty Images

The public health community and policy makers need to accelerate action to reduce the health risks associated with drug use and create environments where people who use drugs are not stigmatised and have access to services that keep them healthy; where jails and prisons are not filled with drug users and people who grow, smuggle, or sell drugs as a survival strategy; and where public funds are used for health and social programmes rather than militarised drug enforcement. At a time when the world is reconsidering many pre-COVID-19 practices, the public health community can be a strong voice for a new approach to drugs that is anchored in social wellbeing, health, and human rights. Importantly, the public health community brings a wealth of experience with regulation of other potentially harmful substances, such as alcohol, sugar, and tobacco. It can draw on that practical experience to help explore what regulatory models are most appropriate for different categories of drugs and how the public health impact of regulation can best be monitored and evaluated. Although the field of cannabis regulation is fairly new, some relevant lessons learned are emerging from early adopters like Uruguay and the states of Washington and Colorado in the USA, such as the importance of limiting corporate influence on cannabis science, regulation, and policy.¹⁶

In past decades, public health luminaries such as Paul Farmer and Jonathan Mann urged policy makers to analyse and address the systems that generate structural inequalities and put people in harm's way.^{17,18} It is time for the public health community to challenge the notion that prohibition is an acceptable approach. Harm reduction and other proven public health interventions need to be at the centre of a new, regulation-based approach to drugs.

We declare no competing interests.

*Kasia Malinowska-Sempruch, Diederik Lohman
kasia.malinowska@opensocietyfoundations.org

Drugs Policy, Global Programs, Open Society Foundations, New York, NY 10019, USA

1 Chang J, Agliata J, Guarinieri M. COVID-19—enacting a “new normal” for people who use drugs. *Int J Drug Policy* 2020; **83**: 102832.

2 International Network of People Who Use Drugs. INPUD online survey on COVID-19 and people who use drugs (PWUD) data report. June 1, 2020. https://www.drugsandalcohol.ie/32290/1/INPUD_COVID-19_Survey_DataReport1.pdf (accessed June 14, 2022).

3 US Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Drug overdose deaths in the U.S. top 100,000 annually. Nov 17, 2021. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/pressroom/nchs_press_releases/2021/20211117.htm (accessed June 14, 2022).

4 White House Office of National Drug Control Policy. Statement from Dr Rahul Gupta on today's CDC overdose death data. June 15, 2022. <https://www.whitehouse.gov/ondcp/briefing-room/2022/06/15/statement-from-dr-rahul-gupta-on-todays-cdc-overdose-death-data-5/> (accessed June 17, 2022).

5 WHO. UNODC, WHO, UNAIDS and OHCHR joint statement on COVID-19 in prisons and other closed settings. May 13, 2020. <https://www.who.int/news/item/13-05-2020-unodc-who-un aids-and-ohchr-joint-statement-on-covid-19-in-prisons-and-other-closed-settings> (accessed June 14, 2022).

6 Eurasian Harm Reduction Association. Harm reduction service delivery to people who use drugs during a public health emergency: examples from the COVID-19 pandemic in selected countries. November, 2020. <https://harmreductioneurasia.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/01/covid-19-best-practices-eng.pdf> (accessed June 14, 2022).

7 Mays JC, Newman A. Nation's first supervised drug-injection sites open in New York. *The New York Times*. Nov 30, 2021. <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/11/30/nyregion/supervised-injection-sites-nyc.html> (accessed June 14, 2022).

8 Potier C, Lapr v te V, Dubois-Arber F, Cottencin O, Rolland B. Supervised injection services: what has been demonstrated? A systematic literature review. *Drug Alcohol Depend* 2014; **145**: 48–68.

9 DLA Piper. A global analysis of prisoner releases in response to COVID-19. December, 2020. <https://www.dlapiper.com/~media/files/insights/publications/2021/03/dla-piper-prison-population-during-covid-19.pdf?la=en&hash=F5C1EBBA0D3D86BDDA58FAC87DB9EF3CAE3815DF> (accessed June 14, 2022).

10 Tully T. 2,258 NJ. prisoners will be released in a single day. *The New York Times*. Nov 4, 2020. <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/04/nyregion/nj-prisoner-release-covid.html> (accessed June 14, 2022).

11 Shalom A. Releasing people from prison is about humanity. ACLU website. March 14, 2022. <https://www.aclu-nj.org/en/news/releasing-people-prison-about-humanity> (accessed June 14, 2022).

12 Commission on Narcotic Drugs. Political declaration and plan of action on international cooperation towards an integrated and balanced strategy to counter the world drug problem. March, 2009. https://www.unodc.org/documents/drug-prevention-and-treatment/High-level_segment_Commission_on_Narcotic_Drugs_11-12_March_2209.pdf (accessed June 14, 2022).

13 Commission on Narcotic Drugs. Ministerial declaration on strengthening our actions at the national, regional and international levels to accelerate the implementation of our joint commitments to address and counter the world drug problem. March, 2019. https://www.unodc.org/documents/commissions/CND/2019/Ministerial_Declaration.pdf (accessed June 14, 2022).

14 UNODC. World drug report booklet 2. June, 2021. https://www.unodc.org/res/wdr2021/field/WDR21_Booklet_2.pdf (accessed June 14, 2022).

15 Csete J, Kamarulzaman A, Kazatchkine M, et al. Public health and international drug policy. *Lancet* 2016; **387**: 1427–80.

16 Shover CL, Humphreys K. Six policy lessons relevant to cannabis legalization. *Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse* 2019; **45**: 698–706.

17 Mann J. Human rights and the new public health. *Health Hum Rights* 1995; **1**: 229–33.

18 Farmer P. Pathologies of power: health, human rights, and the new war on the poor. Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2003.